

some months ago. I am immensely grateful to the anonymous reviewers who reviewed this piece. Their critical inputs and the sincerity and thoroughness of engagement were very inspiring and encouraging.

**Funding:** None received

#### References

1. Chavda AL. Aryan invasion myth: How 21st century science debunks 19th century Indology. 2017 May 5 [cited 2017 Jul 22]. Available from: <http://indiafacts.org/aryan-invasion-myth-21st-century-science-debunks-19th-century-indology/>
2. Sethna KD. *The problems of Aryan origin*. New Delhi: Aditya Prakashan, 1992.
3. Chakraborty S. What happened inside the RSS' Arogya Bharti "designer baby" camp held in Kolkata? *NewsLaundry.com*. May 10, 2017 [cited 2017 Oct 11]. Available from: <https://www.newsLaundry.com/2017/05/10/what-happened-inside-the-rss-arogy-bharti-designer-baby-camp-held-in-kolkata>
4. Bhardwaj A. RSS wing has prescription for fair, tall 'customised' babies. *The Indian Express*, May 7, 2017 [cited 2017 Oct 11]. Available from: <http://indianexpress.com/article/india/rss-wing-has-prescription-for-fair-tall-customised-babies-4644280/>
5. Kumar R. *The history of doing: an illustrated account of movements for women's rights and feminism in India, 1800–1990*, Kali for Women, New Delhi: Zubaan; 1997.
6. Schiebinger L. Why mammals are called mammals: gender politics in eighteenth century natural history. *The American Historical Review*. 1993 [cited 2017 Oct 11];98(2):382–411; Available from: [http://www.jstor.org/stable/2166840?seq=1#page\\_scan\\_tab\\_contents](http://www.jstor.org/stable/2166840?seq=1#page_scan_tab_contents)
7. Andaya BW. *The flaming womb: repositioning women in early modern Southeast Asia*. University of Hawai'i Press, Honolulu; 2006.
8. Pinto S. *Where there is no midwife: birth and loss in rural India*. New York and Oxford: Berghahn Books; 2008.
9. Chakrabarti P. *Western science in modern India: metropolitan methods, colonial practices*. New Delhi: Permanent Black; 2004.
10. *Holocaust Encyclopedia*. Date unknown [cited 2017 Oct 11]. Available from: <https://www.ushmm.org/wlc/en/article.php?ModuleId=10007057>
11. Biswas S. India's dark history of sterilization. *BBC News*, November 14, 2014 [cited 2017 Oct 11]. Available from: <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-30040790>.

## Combating corruption in the pharmaceutical arena

JOEL LEXCHIN, JILLIAN CLARE KOHLER, MARC-ANDRÉ GAGNON, JAMES CROMBIE, PAUL THACKER, ADRIENNE SHNIER

### Abstract

Corruption in healthcare generally and specifically in the pharmaceutical arena has recently been highlighted in reports by Transparency International. This article focuses on four areas of corruption: legislative/regulatory, financial, ideological/ethical, and communications. The problems identified and the solutions considered focus on structural considerations affecting how pharmaceuticals are discovered, developed, distributed, and ultimately used in clinical settings. These include recourse to user fees in the regulatory sphere, application of intellectual property rights to medical contexts (patents and access to research data), commercial sponsorship of ghost writing and guest authors, linkage/delinkage of the funding of research and overall health

objectives to/from drug pricing and sales, transparency of payments to healthcare professionals and institutions, and credible regulatory sanctions. In general, financial and other incentives for all actors in the system should be structured to align with the desired social outcomes — and to minimise conflicts of interest among researchers and clinicians.

### Introduction

The governance of public healthcare and medical research is strategically important for public policy; however, its technical complexity creates the potential for corruption that can undermine public health objectives. The issue of corruption has been highlighted in recent articles (1) and especially in two 2016 reports from Transparency International that document how "corruption is part of doing business in the healthcare sector all over the world" (2) and defend the view that "combatting policy and structural issues that increase corruption vulnerabilities in the pharmaceutical sector will help prevent unnecessary medicine expenditure costs and ideally improve health outcomes for all" (3).

Many types of corruption in the pharmaceutical sector are equally rampant in high-income countries and low-income ones; for example, conflicts of interest, misrepresentation, lack of transparency, and corporate influence over prescribing habits (4). Of equal import to documenting instances of corruption is identifying strategies and tactics to reduce corruption. This undertaking is particularly meaningful given the inclusion of reduction of corruption (and bribery) in the

Authors: **Joel Lexchin** (jlexchin@yorku.ca), Professor Emeritus, School of Health Policy and Management, Faculty of Health, York University, Toronto, Canada; **Jillian Clare Kohler** (jillian.kohler@utoronto.ca), Professor, Leslie Dan Faculty of Pharmacy, the Dalla Lana School of Public Health, and the Munk School of Global Affairs, University of Toronto, Toronto, Canada; **Marc-André Gagnon** (MarcAndreGagnon@cunet.carleton.ca), Associate Professor, School of Public Policy and Administration, Carleton University, Ottawa, Canada; **James Crombie** (James.Crombie@usaintanne.ca), Associate Professor, Université Sainte-Anne, Pointe-de-l'Église, Canada; **Paul Thacker** (thackerpd@gmail.com), Independent Investigative Journalist, Madrid, Spain; **Adrienne Shnier** (adrienne.shnier@gmail.com), JD Candidate, Osgoode Hall Law School, York University, Toronto, Canada.

To cite: Lexchin J, Kohler J, Gagnon M-A, Crombie J, Thacker P, Shnier A. Combating corruption in the pharmaceutical arena. *Indian J Med Ethics*. 2018 Jul-Sep;3(3):234-9. DOI:10.20529/IJME.2018.022

Published online on March 15, 2018.

Manuscript Editor: Vijayaprasad Gopichandran

© Indian Journal of Medical Ethics 2018

Sustainable Development Goals as one of the necessary target actions needed to achieve Goal 16: “[to] promote peaceful and inclusive societies for sustainable development, provide access to justice for all and build effective, accountable and inclusive institutions at all levels” (5).

Following on from the Transparency International reports, we focus specifically on corruption in the pharmaceutical sector. We identify some core weaknesses in this sector’s governance practices that incentivise corruption and illustrate these weaknesses with examples from the United States (US) and Canada, and also from India, to emphasise the global nature of the problem and its relevance to both developed and developing countries.

Corruption and unethical practices in the pharmaceutical sector have been well documented (6, 7), including corruption in clinical trials (6), pharmaceutical companies (8), the medical profession (9), and drug regulatory systems, such as the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (1). Here we broaden the scope of previous scholarship and take a thematic approach, focusing our discussion on four types of corruption—legislative/regulatory, financial, ideological/ethical, and communications — with a final discussion of possible structural solutions. These categories are by no means mutually exclusive; in fact, they often occur in combination. We use a wide definition of corruption that includes not just illegal activities but also an impairment of integrity or moral principle that, among other outcomes, hides the true effectiveness and safety of products and/or makes them unavailable to the populations that need them by virtue of their cost. By understanding the weaknesses within the sector, we can seek solutions to best address them, as we do in the final section of our article.

## **Types of corruption**

### ***Legislative/regulatory corruption***

Legislative/regulatory corruption happens when legislators — yielding to pressure — enact laws or regulations that benefit a particular sector or weaken the government’s ability to regulate and advance public interest. For example, user fees create government dependence on industry, favour Big Pharma by making it more difficult for smaller players to enter the market, and — more seriously — increase the ease with which new, potentially harmful products are approved for use. This is evidenced by the fact that, soon after the initiation of user fees in the US, a survey found almost one in five FDA scientists felt pressured to approve drugs despite safety concerns (10). A wealth of research demonstrates a link between shorter drug approval times and a subsequent increase in safety problems in the post-market phase, as well as a greater need for drugs to be removed from the market (11-15).

As another example of legislative corruption, the act that established Medicare Part D, providing coverage of outpatient

medicines for people aged 65 and over in the US, specifically forbade the government from negotiating prices (16). This prohibition occurred despite prescription drug prices for seven top-selling drugs in the US being significantly higher than those in multiple other countries, even after taking discounts into consideration (17). Overall, the price of patented drugs in the United States is, on average, 138% more than the median of Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries (18). Figures from the OECD put per capita US spending on pharmaceuticals in 2013 at \$1026 versus the OECD mean of \$515 for all 29 industrialised countries included in the survey (19). In such a context, a legislated impediment to market competition through negotiation of prices is clearly unethical and inefficient. The fact that this impediment could have been instituted at all is a symptom of underlying corruption, plausibly attributable to the undue influence of interested parties over the legislative process and to the predominance of the desire to be re-elected over the duty to serve the greater public good.

A third area where governments have adopted the interests of the pharmaceutical industry to advance the latter’s objectives has been intellectual property rights (IPRs). IPRs came to the fore during the negotiations that led to the 1994 Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), one of the fundamental treaties of the World Trade Organization (WTO) (20). Prior to the WTO, governments—especially in low-and middle-income countries (LMICs)—often did not grant patents for pharmaceuticals. In the case of India, the country only allowed process patents—patents on how the product was made but not on the actual product itself. After sustained lobbying by the pharmaceutical, entertainment, and software industries, governments in the US and the European Union pressed for and were eventually successful in getting a 20-year patent term incorporated into the TRIPS Agreement (20). Longer patent terms delay the introduction of low-cost generics, the most effective way of lowering drug prices in LMICs (21).

The establishment of the global intellectual property regime under the WTO was the result of negotiations where not all relevant interests were represented, where few LMICs had full information about the consequences of the agreement, and where coercion was used in persuading importers of intellectual property rights to sign the agreement that significantly increased the costs of prescription drugs (22).

Since 2005, one of the conditions for Indian membership in the WTO has been allowing full product patenting. As a result, in 2016, India granted a patent to Pfizer for its pneumonia vaccine Pevnar 13, thereby ensuring a monopoly for the company until 2026 (23). Regulatory corruption in India contributes to why substantial numbers of unapproved formulations of non-steroidal anti-inflammatories, anti-depressant/benzodiazepine, and antipsychotic fixed-dose combination products remain on the market despite concerns about their effectiveness and safety (24).

### **Financial corruption**

In the context of this paper, financial corruption is defined as the use by pharmaceutical companies of financial power to create undue influence over medical research and prescribing habits. Corrupt practices include illegal or lavish promotion, misrepresentation of harms and benefits, ghostwriting and guest-authoring, ghost management, payments to physicians, and outright fraud. Since 1991, drug companies have paid \$35.7 billion in civil and criminal penalties in the US—more than any other industry (25). GlaxoSmithKline alone has paid \$7.9 billion, of which \$127 million was in criminal penalties for withholding data from the FDA (26,27). Unfortunately, profits generated through violations currently far outweigh penalties (28,29). Companies simply budget for expected penalties. What is far more concerning is that almost no major pharmaceutical company executive has ever gone to jail for criminal acts (29,30).

### **Ideological/ethical corruption**

Ideological/ethical corruption speaks to the manipulation of public trust to benefit companies while harming or defrauding patients. Examples include funding patient advocacy groups to carry corporate messaging (31), normalising and downplaying financial conflicts of interest between industry and academic institutions and researchers (32), and using the World Health Organization (WHO) logo in advertisements for medicines to imply WHO endorsement of the messages carried in the ads (33). Incentives for corruption can result from a misalignment between financial benefits for drug companies and social good.

Profits depend on maximising drug sales, not optimising health outcomes, for which the public bears all the risk. Accumulating capital through product sales requires controlling public perceptions and shaping social narratives about health, illness, and medicines and is accompanied by strategies, including ghost management and ghostwriting, that shape both the demand for medicines and the research to support their development and use (34). We believe that ghostwriting is an example of ethical corruption in so far as it is an abuse of power by the companies that produce or sponsor the ghostwritten articles and the clinicians or scientists who are named as authors on the published articles. Guest authorship requires the guest authors to shirk their professional responsibilities and abandon their concern for the objectivity and integrity of research and the wellbeing of patients. Ethical concerns here surpass plagiarism and the misattribution of authorship. Misinterpreting and manipulating trial data often minimises or masks unwanted side-effects and exaggerates treatment effectiveness—both to the detriment of users. In ghostwritten studies, moreover, the raw data related to the trial are protected as intellectual property and typically remain under the control of the pharmaceutical company (35). Maintaining data control also means that companies control the way these data are published. For instance, most negative clinical trials examining the effectiveness of antidepressants are either not published or are published in a manner that makes them appear as positive (36).

Another concern relates to unethical behaviour in the production of clinical data. The clinical trial for two human papilloma virus (HPV) vaccines on tribal girls, a marginalised population, in Andhra Pradesh in 2009 is a good example. The HPV vaccines were administered to girls through “vaccination camps” held at schools and hostels. In one case, consent for vaccination was given by the teacher in charge of a hostel and in another probably by the hostel warden. In some cases, the parents of the girls were not told about the vaccinations. Many of the girls who received the vaccine were prepubescent although the consent form states that the vaccine would be administered to adolescent girls (37).

### **Communications corruption**

The pharmaceutical communications industry is critical for developing and guiding spin-strategies by shaping the disease narrative through publication planning, which involves extracting “the maximum amount of scientific and commercial value out of data and analyses through carefully constructed and placed papers” (34: p 171). The entire process of undertaking clinical research, analysing and writing up its results, and submitting articles to journals is performed with a commercial motivation that is ultimately under the control of the company seeking to market a product (34). For the pharmaceutical industry, the real market value is no longer in producing drugs but in producing the right medical discourse.

A systematic review has demonstrated that when physicians receive their information directly from the pharmaceutical industry, prescribing—as measured by cost, frequency, and appropriateness—either does not change or deteriorates, barring very few exceptions (38). Another example, from the US, of the corruption in communication is the \$5.8 billion spent on direct-to-consumer advertising of prescription medicines (39), when the evidence that this type of activity improves patient outcomes is, at best, extremely weak (40).

Although direct to consumer advertising of prescription drugs is not allowed in India, companies are able to get around this restriction by using social media. On the patient discussion forum Cancer Compass, a friendly medical representative gives the information that the anticancer drug Nexavar (sorafenib), marketed by Bayer, is available in India without stating the price (41).

### **Recommendations for reducing corrupt practices**

To reduce current corrupt practices, we must delink profits from drug sales so that financial incentives for pharmaceutical companies are structured to align with desired social outcomes rather than to make unethical and corrupt practices possible and profitable. For example, payers should not be paying for the drugs in and of themselves but rather for the desired therapeutic effect they bring about. This type of “value-based pricing” not only reduces the incentive to oversell the benefits of drugs, but it also provides financial incentives for medical research that is focused less on me-too drugs and more on breakthrough drugs that could significantly improve health outcomes. While value-based pricing is attractive, it has

several obstacles to overcome. At present, value is based on industry-funded clinical trials, which are more likely to yield positive results and conclusions compared to trials with any other type of funding (42). This model would probably also not be feasible in LMICs because of affordability issues and the total cost of medicines. Even in high-income countries, it may need to be accompanied by other strategies such as tendering and price-volume agreements.

To deal with the problems of companies controlling clinical trials and the data that come out of them, Schafer has proposed what he calls the “sequestration thesis” or the separation of researchers from the process of commercialisation, which would involve the complete isolation of industry from clinical trial data (43). There are what we term “weak” and “strong” variations of this thesis. The weak model is exemplified by the proposal from Finkelstein and Temin (44). They suggest creating an independent, public, nonprofit Drug Development Corporation (DDC) that would act as an intermediary to acquire new drugs that emerge from private sector research and development. Rights to sell the drugs would then be transferred to a different set of firms that would then compete on price.

The stronger version of this model would see an institution such as the National Institutes of Health organise and manage clinical trials and the resulting data with funding from taxes collected from the pharmaceutical industry and/or general tax revenue (8, 45). “Drug companies would no longer directly compensate scientists for evaluating their own products; instead, scientists would work for the testing agency.” (45)

In both cases, the authors argue that the companies should continue to fund a significant portion of the research agenda “in order to discourage the wholesale testing of marginal drugs with little therapeutic value, or candidate medicines with little chance of clinical adoption” (45). While companies would continue to develop and market their products they would be separated from the process of generating and interpreting the clinical data. Baker goes even further in arguing for a system whereby all clinical trials would be publicly financed with the cost of the trials in the US being covered through lower drug prices under the Medicare drug programme and other public healthcare programmes (46).

On the global front, there have also been proposals directed at increasing research and development in neglected diseases. One of the key recommendations of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development, established by the World Health Assembly (WHA) in 2010, was a legally binding research and development treaty to which all countries would allocate 0.01% of their GDP (47). However, when this proposal was put forward as a resolution at a subsequent meeting of the WHA, it was rejected by member states in favour of a voluntary mechanism (48).

Increased accountability and transparency can also counter corrupt practices. Citizens do not always understand or have full information about the drug regulatory process, or how and

why governments make decisions. Government transparency must thus be coupled with the appropriate accountability mechanisms, which ought to cut across financial, performance, and political domains. In addition, sanctions for pharmaceutical companies that violate laws must be punitive enough to discourage such activity. This could involve an escalation pyramid of sanctions such as that which has been advocated by Ayres and Braithwaite, which recommends that as the number and severity of the violations increase, so do the penalties (49). This method should also be adapted for dealing with illegal promotion. Even fines in the range of billions of dollars have failed to control promotion since, as noted above, the profits to be made from this type of activity run into several magnitudes of order more than the value of the fines imposed.

The Physician Payments Sunshine Act (PPSA) in the US is part of the Affordable Care Act and has helped to drive transparency and the possibility for greater accountability by health practitioners and pharmaceutical and medical device companies in the United States. By mandating the public reporting of all payments of \$10 or more to doctors and healthcare institutions, the PPSA helps address financial conflicts of interest (FCOI)—an endemic problem in medicine. These private dollars work to fund physician-researchers, who are also subsidised through public research funding mechanisms such as the National Institutes of Health in the United States. These physician-researchers often also have FCOI relationships with drug companies (50), and relationships have been linked with skewed research results in favour of the product being tested (51). Moreover, FDA safety panels and National Academy panels are stacked with physicians who have FCOI relationships with drug companies whose products are under review (52-54). Companies also funnel significant amounts of money into “continuing medical education” for physicians (55), raising questions about whether marketing has replaced education. While only a minor first step, the PPSA allows for researchers and journalists to examine the correlation between industry money and prescriptions and temporal changes in this relationship. In short, transparency creates the possibility of greater accountability, and these rules can help in other areas of science that lack such transparency measures (56).

While FCOI disclosure is necessary, it is not sufficient. The ultimate goal should be to exclude people with FCOI from decision-making capacity. As much as possible, payment for medical research should come from public funds and go to researchers who do not have direct conflicts of interest. More public funding for clinical research will help to prevent researchers from engaging in trials that are being conducted for marketing purposes.

Finally, the medical profession at large must reform itself to focus on best treatments, instead of intentionally organising itself based on the best ways to obtain external corporate funding including, but not limited to, for continuing education. One of the key ways for the medical profession to move towards this goal is to develop more effective methods of

education and communication to clinicians about drug benefits and harms to improve the way that drugs are prescribed and to decrease reliance on biased medical literature and promotion.

## Conclusions

We have seen that corruption occurs in the pharmaceutical sector when actors ostensibly responsible for promoting the health and well-being of the population allow themselves to be distracted from this duty by other considerations. The end result of that corruption has meant that instead of medicines primarily being a means to advance healthcare, they have become a means to primarily increase corporate profits. Exploring ways of combating corruption stimulates new discussions about the potential for systemic change. This type of change is necessary to realise societal governance goals and transform ideas of corporate social responsibility to ensure that consumers and their favourable outcomes remain the ultimate goal of pharmaceutical companies in the international market.

## Competing interests

Between 2015 and 2017, Joel Lexchin received payment from two non-profit organisations for being a consultant on a project looking at indication-based prescribing and on a second looking at which drugs should be distributed free of charge by general practitioners. In 2015, he received payment from a for-profit organisation for being on a panel that discussed expanding drug insurance in Canada. He is on the Foundation Board of Health Action International. Jillian Clare Kohler is the Director of the WHO Collaborating Centre for Governance, Accountability and Transparency for the Pharmaceutical Sector at the Leslie Dan Faculty of Pharmacy. Paul Thacker reports receiving travel funding from universities to give talks about conflicts of interest. Marc-André Gagnon reports grants from Canadian Institutes for Health Research (CIHR) during the conduct of the study; personal fees from Prescrire International, personal fees from Canadian Association of Pharmacy in Oncology, grants from Canadian Federation of Nurses' Unions, outside the submitted work. James Crombie and Adrienne Shnier report no conflicts.

## References

1. Light DW, Lexchin J, Darrow JJ. Institutional corruption of pharmaceuticals and the myth of safe and effective drugs. *J Law Med Ethics*. 2013 Sep;41(3):590-600.
2. Petkov M, Cohen D. *Diagnosing corruption in healthcare*. London: Transparency International; 2016.
3. Kohler JC, Martinez MG, Petkov M, Sale J. *Corruption in the pharmaceutical sector*. London: Transparency International; 2016.
4. Dejoui N. La bonne gouvernance et la lutte contre la corruption dans le secteur de la santé. *L'Économiste Maghrébin*. 2017 Nov 30 [cited 2017 Dec 16]. Available from: <http://www.leconomistemaghrebin.com/2017/11/30/sante-gouvernance-corruption/>. French.
5. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. Sustainable Development Goal 16. Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform; 2017 [cited 2017 Oct 4]. Available from: <https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdg16>
6. Lexchin J. Those who have the gold make the evidence: how the pharmaceutical industry biases the outcomes of clinical trials of medications. *Sci Eng Ethics*. 2012 Jun;18(2):247-61.
7. Lexchin J. Sponsorship bias in clinical research. *Int J Risk Saf Med*. 2012;24(4):233-42.

8. Angell M. *The truth about the drug companies: how they deceive us and what to do about it*. New York: Random House; 2004.
9. Brody H. *Hooked: ethics, the medical profession, and the pharmaceutical industry*. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield; 2007.
10. Lurie P, Wolfe SM. FDA medical officers report lower standards permit dangerous drug approvals. *Public Citizen*. 1998 Dec 2 [cited 2017 Oct 24]. Available from: <https://www.citizen.org/our-work/health-and-safety/fda-medical-officers-report-lower-standards-permit-dangerous>
11. Carpenter D, Zucker EJ, Avorn J. Drug-review deadlines and safety problems. *N Eng J Med*. 2008 Mar 27;358(13):1354-61.
12. Lexchin J. Postmarket safety warnings for drugs approved in Canada under the Notice of Compliance with conditions policy. *Br J Clin Pharmacol*. 2015 May;79(5):847-59.
13. Olson MK. The risk we bear: the effects of review speed and industry user fees on new drug safety. *J Health Econ*. 2008 Mar;27(2):175-200.
14. Frank C, Himmelstein DU, Woolhandler S, Bor DH, Wolfe SM, Heymann O, Zallman L, Lasser KE. Era of faster FDA drug approval has also seen increased black-box warnings and market withdrawals. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2014 Aug;33(8):1453-9.
15. Mostaghim SR, Gagne JJ, Kesselheim AS. Safety related label changes for new drugs after approval in the US through expedited regulatory pathways: retrospective cohort study. *BMJ*. 2017 Sep 7;358:j3837.
16. National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine. *Making medicines affordable: a national imperative*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2017.
17. Langreth R, Migliozi B, Gokhale K. The U.S. pays a lot more for top drugs than other countries. *Bloomberg*; 2015 Dec 18 [cited 2017 Apr 25]. Available from: <https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2015-drug-prices/>
18. Gagnon M-A, Wolfe S. Mirror, mirror on the wall: Medicare Part D pays needlessly high brand-name drug prices compared with other OECD countries and with U.S. government programs. Ottawa: Carleton University's School of Public Policy and Administration; Washington, DC: Public Citizen; 2015. Available from: <https://carleton.ca/spa/wp-content/uploads/Mirror-Mirror-Medicare-Part-D-Released.pdf>
19. OECD. Pharmaceutical spending trends and future challenges. In: *Health at a glance 2015: OECD indicators*. Paris: OECD Publishing; 2015. p. 29-43.
20. 't Hoen EFM. *The global politics of pharmaceutical monopoly power: drug patents, access, innovation and the application of the WTO Doha Declaration on TRIPS and public health*. Diemen, The Netherlands: AMB; 2009.
21. Waning B, Kaplan W, King AC, Lawrence DA, Leufkens HG, Fox MP. Global strategies to reduce the price of antiretroviral medicines: evidence from transactional databases. *Bull World Health Organ*. 2009 Jul;87(7):520-8.
22. Drahos P, Braithwaite J. *Information feudalism: who owns the knowledge economy?* London: Earthscan; 2002.
23. Siddiqui Z. India grants Pfizer patent on pneumonia vaccine in blow to aid group. *Reuters*. 2016 Aug 22 [cited 2017 Dec 6]. Available from: <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pfizer-india-vaccine/india-grants-pfizer-patent-on-pneumonia-vaccine-in-blow-to-aid-group-idUSKCN1B2185>
24. McGettigan P, Roderick P, Mahajan R, Kadam A, Pollock AM. Use of fixed dose combination (FDC) drugs in India: central regulatory approval and sales of FDCs containing non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), metformin, or psychotropic drugs. *PLoS Med*. 2015 May 12;12:e1001826.
25. Almashat S, Wolfe SM, Carome M. Twenty-five years of pharmaceutical industry criminal and civil penalties: 1991 through 2015. Washington, DC: Public Citizen; 2016. Available from: <https://www.citizen.org/sites/default/files/2311.pdf>
26. Almashat S, Wolfe S, Carome M. Twenty-five years of pharmaceutical industry criminal and civil penalties: 1991 through 2015 (chart book). Washington DC: Public Citizen; 2016. Available from: <https://www.citizen.org/sites/default/files/publiccitizen-pharmasettlements1991-2015-chartbook-merckcorrect.pdf>
27. Office of Public Affairs, Department of Justice. GlaxoSmithKline to plead guilty and pay \$3 billion to resolve fraud allegations and failure to report safety data. United States Department of Justice; 2012 Jul 2 [cited 2017 Sep 30]. Press release No. 12-842. Available from: <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/glaxosmithkline-plead-guilty-and-pay-3-billion-resolve-fraud-allegations-and-failure-report>
28. Evans D. Big pharma's crime spree. *Bloomberg Mark*. 2009 Dec:72-

- 86[cited 2018 Mar 2]. Available from: [http://www.drlucire.com/uploads/4/0/2/1/40210161/big\\_pharma's\\_crime\\_spree.pdf](http://www.drlucire.com/uploads/4/0/2/1/40210161/big_pharma's_crime_spree.pdf)
29. Gagnon MA. Corruption of pharmaceutical markets: addressing the misalignment of financial incentives and public health. *J Law Med Ethics*. 2013 Fall;41(3):571-80.
  30. Thomas K, Schmidt MS. Glaxo agrees to pay \$3 billion in fraud settlement. *New York Times*. 2012 Jul 2 [cited 2017 Oct 24]. Available from: <http://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/03/business/glaxosmithkline-agrees-to-pay-3-billion-in-fraud-settlement.html>
  31. Paluzzi JE. "Dualities of interest": the inter-organizational relationships between disease-specific nonprofits and the pharmaceutical industry. *Int J Health Serv*. 2012;42(2):323-39.
  32. Kassirer JP. Professional societies and industry support: what is the quid pro quo? *Perspect Bio Med*. 2007 Winter;50(7):7-17.
  33. Thawani V, Gharpure K. Monitoring misuse of the WHO name and emblem in medicine promotion in India. *Indian J Med Ethics*. 2009 Jan-Mar;6(1):10-4.
  34. Sismondo S. Ghosts in the machine: publication planning in the medical sciences. *Social Stud Sci*. 2009;39:171-98.
  35. Matheson A. The disposable author: how pharmaceutical marketing is embraced within medicine's scholarly literature. *Hastings Cent Rep*. 2016 Jul;46(4):31-7.
  36. Turner EH, Matthews AM, Linardatos E, Tell RA, Rosenthal R. Selective publication of antidepressant trials and its influence on apparent efficacy. *N Eng J Med*. 2008 Jan 17;358(3):252-60.
  37. Rajan KS. *Pharmocracy: value, politics, and knowledge in global biomedicine*. Durham: Duke University Press; 2017.
  38. Spurling GK, Mansfield PR, Montgomery BD, Lexchin J, Doust J, Othman N, Vitry AI. Information from pharmaceutical companies and the quality, quantity, and cost of physicians' prescribing: a systematic review. *PLoS Med*. 2010 Oct 19;7(10):e1000352.
  39. Statista. Pharmaceutical industry direct to consumer media spending in the United States from 2009 to 2016 (in billion U.S. dollars). *Statista, the statistics portal*; 2017 Mar [cited 2017 Dec 6]. Available from: <https://www.statista.com/statistics/317819/pharmaceutical-industry-dtc-media-spending-usa/>
  40. Mintzes B. Advertising of prescription-only medicines to the public: does evidence of benefit counterbalance harm? *Annu Rev Pub Health*. 2012 Apr;33:259-77.
  41. Fischer C, Schulz I, Zimmermann H, Jenkes C. At any price? Examination of the business behavior of Boehringer Ingelheim, Bayer and Baxter in India. Bielefeld: BUKO Pharma-Kampagne; Institute of Public Health, Bengaluru; 2011. Available from: [http://businessdocbox.com/Biotech\\_and\\_Biomedical/70844174-At-any-price-examination-of-the-business-behaviour-of-boehringer-ingelheim-bayer-and-baxter-in-india-content-imprint.html](http://businessdocbox.com/Biotech_and_Biomedical/70844174-At-any-price-examination-of-the-business-behaviour-of-boehringer-ingelheim-bayer-and-baxter-in-india-content-imprint.html)
  42. Lundh A, Lexchin J, Mintzes B, Schroll JB, Bero L. Industry sponsorship and research outcome. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*. 2017 Feb 16;2;MR000033.
  43. Schafer A. Biomedical conflicts of interest: a defence of the sequestration thesis-learning from the cases of Nancy Olivieri and David Healy. *J Med Ethics*. 2004 Feb;30(1):8-24.
  44. Finkelstein S, Temin P. *Reasonable Rx: solving the drug price crisis*. Upper Saddle River: FT Press; 2008.
  45. Lewis TR, Reichman JH, So AD. The case for public funding and public oversight of clinical trials. *Econ Voice*. 2007 Jan;4(1):1-4.
  46. Baker D. The benefits and savings from publicly funded clinical trials of prescription drugs. *Int J Health Serv*. 2008;38(4):731-50.
  47. Røttingen JA, Chamas C. A new deal for global health R&D? The recommendations of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development (CEWG). *PLoS Med*. 2012;9(5):e1001219.
  48. Jahn A. The report of the Consultative Expert Working Group on Research and Development (CEWG): financing and coordination. Presented at the Workshop on Mechanisms to Promote Research and Development (R&D) for Tuberculosis (TB), Malaria and Other Neglected Tropical Diseases (NTDs); 2014 Mar 31 - Apr 2. Geneva: South Centre/UNDP; 2014 [cited 2017 Dec 21]. Available from: [https://www.southcentre.int/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/Ev\\_140331\\_A-Jahn-CEWG-Report.pdf](https://www.southcentre.int/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/Ev_140331_A-Jahn-CEWG-Report.pdf).
  49. Ayres I, Braithwaite J. *Responsive regulation. transcending the deregulation debate*. New York: Oxford University Press; 1992.
  50. Goozner M, Maudlin C. *Ensuring independence and objectivity at the National Academies*. Washington, DC: Center for Science in the Public Interest; 2006.
  51. Ahn R, Woodbridge A, Abraham A, Saba S, Korenstein D, Madden E, Boscardin WJ, Keyhani S. Financial ties of principal investigators and randomized controlled trial outcomes: cross sectional study. *BMJ*. 2017 Jan 17;356:i6770.
  52. Krinsky S, Schwab T. Conflicts of interest among committee members in the National Academies' genetically engineered crop study. *PLoS One*. 2017 Feb 28;12(2):e0172317.
  53. Basken P. Under fire, National Academies toughen conflict-of-interest policies. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*; 2017 Apr 25 [cited 2017 Sep 30]. Available from: <http://www.chronicle.com/article/Under-Fire-National-Academies/239885>
  54. Pham-Kanter G. Revisiting financial conflicts of interest in FDA advisory committees. *Milbank Q*. 2014 Sep 9;92(3):446-70.
  55. Fugh-Berman A, Hogenmiller A. CME stands for commercial medical education: and ACCME still won't address the issue. *J Med Ethics*. 2016 Mar;42(3):172-3.
  56. Thacker PD. Consumers deserve to know who's funding health research. *Harvard Business Review*. 2014 Dec 2 [cited 2017 Sep 30]. Available from: <https://hbr.org/2014/12/consumers-deserve-to-know-whos-funding-health-research>

### Be a part of *IJME*

*IJME* invites readers to submit research studies, comments, case studies, reports, reviews, letters, as also poems, short stories, original paintings and photographs of print quality ( both in colour and B/W) to be considered for publication.

All submitted matter is subject to peer review.

Contributors are neither paid nor charged any fee for published matter.